MID AND WEST BERKSHIRE 
LOCAL ACCESS FORUM
Minutes of meeting of the forum 
held at Dinton Pastures Country Park, Hurst. 
Wednesday 21st September 2016 at 2pm.

Present: Dr Janice Bridger (Chair), Mrs Helena Barker, Mrs Jan Heard, Mr Chris Marriage, Mr Colin Patient, Mrs Margaret Pawson, Councillor Angus Ross, Mr Graham Smith
In Attendance: Ms Elaine Cox (West Berkshire Council), Ms Natalie Lucas (Reading Borough Council), Ms Rebecca Walkley (Wokingham Borough Council), Mrs Emma Smith (Secretary)
Apologies for absence: Councillor Anthony Chadley.
Not present: Mr Patrick Todd, Mrs Sally Wallington

SITE VISIT:
A number of LAF members, two representatives from KBI (Graham Pell & Peter Beavon), Nicola Greenwood (on horseback) plus other members of the public visited a newly laid Flexipave surface on a path off of the restricted byway Smith’s Walk, Wokingham. The authority’s contractor had been used to prepare the surface and Flexipave’s contractor to lay the material.  There was some detailed discussion of the benefits of the product, which provides a ‘non slip’ surface for horseriders. With a 7 yrs guarantee, it is 45% dearer than asphalt, though asphalt carries only a 1 year guarantee. The Transpennine trail has made use of it and given a good report on the company, who fixed a hole with no quibble under the terms of the guarantee. It was noted that, as it is porous, this would be a good product to use where surface water is a problem or where there are tree roots, especially on the Thames path, as roots would not lift the path looking for water.  Flexipave requires no wood or concrete edge, so the grass edge gives a natural look. CM commented that the product could make a good replacement for tarmac on urban walkways.

1: WELCOMES
 JB welcomed Mr John Walmsley (former Secretary) and Ms Nicola Greenwood
2: INTRODUCTION OF NEW SECRETARY
JB welcomed Emma Smith, newly employed as LAF Secretary.  

3: DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 
None were declared.

4: PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC. 
No questions had been submitted in advance of the meeting. No questions were submitted on the day.

5: MINUTES FROM FEBRUARY 2016 MEETING, ACTIONS AND MATTERS ARISING
i. British Waterways Board Access Policy: It was noted that the new access policy is accessible online.  As there are no current issues surrounding the policy itself, it was decided that there was no need for further action at present.
ii. Contact with Treadlightly: CM had spoken with David Gardiner, Chairman of GLEAM.  There is to be a change at GLEAM: Mike Bartholomew from the Peak District Open Access Team will be taking over as chairman.  After discussion, it was decided that this is not directly relevant to the business of the LAF.  CM to continue contact.
iii. Letter to BBOWT:  A copy of the letter had been sent to Councillor Hillary Cole and Paul Hendry. Councillor’s Cole response had been circulated to LAF members.
iv. Buckham Hill, Chaddleworth: EC reported that there was no news on how this was progressing.
v. Update on anti-vehicle measures on Prow & Bucklebury Common: a report to be requested for the January or May 2017 meeting of the LAF 
	 Report  for future meeting requested
	Elaine Cox



vi. Renumeration of previous Secretary, John Walmsley:  It was decided that this item should be discussed later in the meeting, under Any Other Business.
vii. Inclusion of reports on site visits in minutes: No mention had been made in the minutes of the last two meetings about the site visits which had been held prior to the forum meetings. The following was approved as a record of the site visits held in November 2015 and February 2016: 
“At its meeting on 18th November, the Forum visited the Lodden SANG known as Langley Mead, near to postcode RG2 9EP, led by Rebecca Walkley. It made a short walk through the site using the boardwalk. It was noted that the SANG was for use by walkers and dog walkers.
At its meeting on 24th February, the Forum visited Snelsmore Common, north of Newbury, to view the access improvements made by BBOWT, led by James Stephenson and Alex Cruikshank of BBOWT. These were: improvements / changes to the car parking / entrance area & toilets; the new easy access path from the car park to the picnic tables & the new picnic table; the waymarked trails.  Members walked the part of the Three Downs link path northwards towards the Winterbourne Rd & to Pebble Lane (WINT 14/5) & noted the bridleway gates. It was noted that footpath WINT 16/2 was blocked and an unofficial diversion appeared to be in place. The route of the new link path and the encroachments on the NE section of the Common were noted.
viii.	CM mentioned that he still had not seen an access report from BBOWT about Bucklebury Common.  JB explained that it had not yet come out for consultation.
viii. 	At the February meeting it had been decided to invite Zoe Campbell from the Public Health team to make a presentation on promoting access and exercise for health. Unfortunately, Zoe had been unable to attend on this occasion, so it was decided to extend the invitation again for our next meeting in Reading, next January. 
	 Zoe Campbell to be invited to LAF meeting in January 2017 to present on and discuss the promotion of access for health.
	Secretary




6: LAF MEMBER RECRUITMENT:
The group recognised the ongoing need to attract new members. To further this, JW had produced recruitment packs which were up to date. Discussion centered on the following points:
· Advertising: EC mentioned that a newspaper advertisement was ready to be placed by the West Berkshire press office, containing a link to the recruitment information pack 
	Contact with WB press office to ensure advertisements are placed in three local papers – one from each area
	EC



· Contacts: a shortlist of people who have expressed interest and will be approached directly and invited to apply
	Information packs to be sent out to those who have already expressed an interest in attending the LAF
	Secretary



· It was noted that Wokingham was still under-represented on the forum. Andrew Haslot was mentioned for consideration, as a Wokingham landowner.
	Raise LAF awareness through information in Wokingham Borough news.
	AR



· It was felt that more could be made of social media in catching the attention of potential new members.  
· It was noted that there was still insufficient representation from landowners, despite the efforts of CM and PT to recruit from the Country Landowners Association and the NFU.
	EC to pass the recruitment pack to CM, who will then post the details on the Royal County Berkshire show website
	EC
CM



NL asked whether enough walking groups were aware of the existence of the LAF. JH mentioned that she had researched Wokingham walking groups online, and suggested that contact could be made.  
	JH to send list of Wokingham walking contacts to Secretary for recruitment purposes
	JH

	AR to look into recruiting members from Berks Local Nature Partnership and Loddon Valley Ramblers
	AR




7: WEST BERKS RIGHTS OF WAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN
The W Berks ROWIP is traditionally reviewed at every May meeting.  This year there was no meeting in May, so the most recent update had been submitted by EC and circulated with the agenda for discussion at this meeting.
JB asked the group to focus on the priorities previously recommended by the LAF and to consider what had been done to address them.   
Note: EC mentioned that the ROWIP is due to be republished in 2020. 
JB mentioned that there has previously been a West Berkshire sub group, with Barry Lampert as convener.  However, he has now stepped down. JB asked whether the West Berks ROWIP should be for the attention of the whole Forum, or whether it should be passed straight to the sub group. It was decided that all members should pass comments to JB on whether they feel the same priorities should be kept, and how best to progress them.  JB will discuss these further with GS and they will then report back to EC
	All to pass comments to JB
	All

	JB and GS to report back to EC
	JB
GS



CM commented that little progress had been made on external grant funding.  He suggested that the sub group could consider how best to secure such funding.  EC suggested that it is always useful to identify other parties that can legitimately make grant applications.  This is usually simpler for charitable organisations.  She added that external funding often needs to be tied in with a specific project.

8: WOKINGHAM RIGHTS OF WAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN

This item came up for discussion, as the Wokingham ROWIP is usually reviewed at the September meeting.  RW had recently circulated her report.
Discussion was varied, and included the following points:
· Discussion of Loddon long distance path – a route along the river. There is currently £250,000 available to improve amenity along this route. RW outlined the proposal to turn it into a multi-user path – though it is unclear at present whether that will include equestrian use. It will need to be upgraded or created as an all users path. 
· AR commented on the difficulty of finding routes for temporary footpaths where there is extensive building work.  He also referred to the need for a mown verge on some links along roads, especially on some of the busier roads, to keep walkers safe.  GS commented also on the need to balance the needs of highway users, PROW users and wildlife, highlighting the need for a clearly defined list of links.  EC suggested that the authority would have no objection to mowing a verge, but that there would be cost considerations.  It was agreed that such issues were best approached on a case by case basis.
	To look at the ROWIP report produced by RW and email her with comments on how far objectives are being met. 
	TBC

	To provide AR and RW with list of possible links between PROW and possible ROWIP routes in Wokingham which could be created by mowing alongside roadways.
	JH




9: M4 SMART MOTORWAY
Considerable work had been done by JH in representing Rights of Way interests in the enquiry over the M4 additional running lane, which has now been approved. Her submission centred on issues of noise and pollution on Rights of Way, and Friends of Earth still pushing in that regard.  Bridges/underpasses need upgrading as part of development. 
RW confirmed that she would automatically be made aware of any upcoming planning application and could flag it up to the group if there was a possibility of improving the PRoW network.
Windsor and Maidenhead are expecting a ‘like for like’ replacement of bridges as part of the development.   
MP raised a concern about potential damage to the footbridge over the motorway at J12, close to the construction area.  The bridge is used extensively by cyclists to get into Reading. 
JB concluded by saying that JH’s submission had raised the profile of ROW with regard to the project. 

10: MOLE ROAD CROSSING / BEARWOOD
Reading football club are taking over Bearwood site. AR updated the LAF on actions from the last minutes.  There are currently no plans to install a signal controlled crossing at the Mole Road crossing. 
There was extensive discussion on this topic.  AR felt the LAF needed to accept that the planning committee’s decision was final. With the lack of money currently available, there was a possibility that the issue could be progressed through the Greenways scheme – but there was no certainty of this, and the timescale and scheduling of the project was not likely to be decided for some time. 
JH suggested that the LAF should push harder to secure a parcel of land that the football club was willing to donate towards the creation of a signal controlled crossing.  Members also considered whether the case for the crossing had yet been fully made.   
	To press for Greenways Scheme funding as far as possible at this stage, and for Arborfield PC to fund a feasibility study into the need for a signal controlled crossing.
	CM

	Draft letter to express disappointment that a signal crossing has not been incorporated into the plans.  Also to work with JH to identify the parcel of land offered by the football club.
	JB
JH



11:  ARBORFIELD RELIEF ROAD
JH updated the LAF on this topic.
Concerns about this road have arisen at a meeting attended by interested local parties.
RW explained the proposal to make the bridge on this road a multi-user bridge. Permission is needed, and RW has contacted two landowners.  One has agreed to allow this footpath to be used as a bridleway (The bridge will also need bridleway access).  She is currently speaking with the landowner to the South.  There are cost implications, but it is hoped that Sam Goss will be able to justify a link to Greenway routes. 
AR explained that the current footway leads down to the road, across and up again.  He can help press the case for a bridge, but needs evidence of a circular route to justify it. The LAF in principle agreed to this change of use. 
	Members to forward any evidence of a circular route at this location to Angus Ross
	All



The group discussed disabled access along the route. Under the Equalities Act, the law does not require the route to be accessible, though disabled amenity cannot be lost when work is carried out.
JH asked whether the cycleway on the relief road was on one or both sides.

12: SHINFIELD – PROPOSED MINERAL AND GRAVEL EXTRACTION
The question was put to the LAF, whether it should respond to this application. 
Under proposals for this new development, current Rights of Way will be sustained. Planning permission has been granted on the understanding that routes will be provided for the public. Definitive routes will be maintained, although some will have to be temporarily diverted.  Permissive routes will be added around bunds.  There will also be some extra permissive routes. The LAF agreed that definitive routes would be preferable to permissive ones. 
JB suggested that, when we respond to this application, we ask that that the proposed routes are available to as many user groups as possible. 
	To draft response and pass to JB
	JH

	To circulate response
	JB



13: NON-ROWIP WORKING GROUPS
· Development of new access and maintenance of existing access. 
Hermitage to Hampstead Norreys railway path: report noted. CM expressed his thanks to West Berkshire Council for the personnel and resources that have been committed. Issues have arisen, but are being dealt with by the cycling officer from the Highways team. 
Snelsmore link path: Extensive clearing work is needed at Snelsmore.  EC explained the reasons for the delay in achieving this: long term sick leave and the bird nesting season. She confirmed, however, that there is no reason why this clearance work cannot now be achieved during this coming winter. 
GS offered the assistance of his Ramblers group with clearance groundwork. Safety considerations were discussed, such as the need for ‘high vis’ jackets and the advisability of working within the common area only. 
	To speak further with a view to completing the work as soon as possible
	EC and GS



· Disabled Access
MP spoke about Wokefield Common and its new interpretation boards. Photographs of the boards were circulated, showing the Easy Access Trail. The route is also clearly waymarked on the ground.  MP praised the effort of James Stevenson from BBOWT, who has been the driving force behind these developments, obtaining funding and arranging for the work to be done. It was noted that BBOWT is free to seek funding from Grundon but local authorities are not. JB mentioned that Snelsmore Common is not waymarked for easy access, but there is a route which is clear on the ground. 
	LAF members are asked to seek opportunities to raise the issue of disabled access routes across commons at every opportunity
	All



· Education and Communications
This group is no longer active due to loss of LAF members. To discuss when reviewing working groups at next meeting. 

14:  CROSS BOUNDARY LIAISON
· Meetings of neighbouring LAFs
Bracknell Forest (CP): CP has received the agenda for the next meeting in October.  He has noticed that the proposed mineral extraction is not on the agenda for Bracknell Forest, and will raise this at the next meeting. Nothing to report back from March meeting. 
Hampshire (JB): report noted. Hants/New Forest LAFs do not currently believe there is a need for national representation.   How do we flag up issues of national importance. The group agreed, especially in the light of BREXIT, that it would be much better to have a national voice. 
HB agreed to take over as MWBLAF rep.
	To contact the Hants LAF secretary
	JB



Oxfordshire (CM): report noted. There had been discussion of the local enterprise partnership – funding sources. The group explored the question of whether West Berkshire is ‘on top of’ securing sources of additional funding, and whether there is, perhaps, a need to move fast to secure any sources of funding that are connected with our membership of the EU. JB queried the use of such funds – were they used for statutory work?  EC explained that they are used to fund projects.
Wiltshire (GS): report noted.
Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead: CP has not heard anything. Chris has not heard anything. He is happy to be the rep. 
	Contact Andrew Fletcher of RBWM 
	JB



· Local LAF Chairmen meetings
Report from JB noted. JH had attended to the last one of these. Topics covered included the following: 
· The fact that ROWIPS should be available on websites. 
· Historical (pre’49) claims. RW reported that Wokingham had very few pre’49 claims to deal with – neither did EC in West Berkshire.  It was suggested that this might be a reflection of how well the routes had originally been recorded on the definitive map. 

15: LAF TRAINING
JH, HB and ES fed back enthusiastically on this very useful training session, initiated by Andrew Fletcher.  The group agreed that it would be a good idea to write to Andrew, thanking him and stressing the value of the course to new members. All agreed that it would be beneficial to have these sessions held on a regular basis, and the LAF member recruitment pack does state that training is available.
	To write to Andrew Fletcher, thanking him and expressing the hope that these courses will continue
	Secretary


 

16: WEST BERKSHIRE COMMONS
Reports were received for Greenham & Crookham Commons (JB), Padworth Common (GS), Snelsmore Common (JB) and Wokefield Common (MP, see above) plus terms of reference for the Wokefield Common Advisory Committee and a public access statement for Snelsmore Common from BBOWT. It was reported that all was going well with commons management and related issues.  
Previously, full Commons Committee Minutes had been circulated with the LAF minutes as they became available.  However, the LAF has representatives on all the commons committees who report back to it and it was therefore agreed that there is no further need for the LAF to receive full minutes. 
 
17: Management of the RIDGEWAY by the Ridgeway Partnership.
Report from JB noted. EC reported that Natural England have decided to manage national trails differently, with more stakeholder involvement.  DEFRA and Natural England proposed to severely cut funding to the Ridgeway Partnership. A crisis of funding is anticipated for next year and there is a pressing need to find more creative ways to raise funds. The Thames Path chair has a business background and is exploring other sources of funding. National Trails Partnerships are free to become charitable trusts or limited companies. 
The Ridgeway Officer is employed by Natural England and hosted by Oxfordshire.

18:   ANY FURTHER COMMENTS ON ITEMS DEALT WITH BY EMAIL SINCE THE FEBRUARY LAF MEETING
· Annual report to Natural England:
The annual report had been sent to NE. Members can look on Huddle to see how may LAFs have submitted.  JB suggested it would be useful to keep a tally of the hours spent by members on LAF business.
· Cycling on the Thames path at Reading: response noted. The LAF may visit in January. 
· West Berks Minerals & Waste Consultation: response noted.

19: WORK PROGRAMME / HORIZON SCANNING
· Reading ROWIP annual review
To be reviewed in January.  
	Prepare feed back to the LAF 
	NL & MP



· Access and BREXIT
MP commented on the EU’s support for the environment, stating that any future grant model system should seek to recompense farmers for land use that encourages/supports access. She stressed that the ethos of the Countryside Stewardship scheme should continue. She referred to a letter she had drafted to the Rights of Way Review Committee.
GS added that Ramblers would generally share that view. 
CM mentioned that consultation is ongoing about the implications of BREXIT. Individual LAFs will hear further of the details of this consultation and will respond appropriately. 
	MP’s letter to be circulated 
	MP / JB


 
· Dates of 2017 meetings:
Weds 18th Jan (Reading)
Weds 17th May (West Berks)
Weds 27th September (Wokingham)
	[bookmark: _GoBack]To inform organizational contacts & interested individuals of  dates of meetings for 2017
	ES



20: ANY OTHER BUSINESS
· Claiming expenses, particularly with regard to travel and car parking. 
	To send expenses claim forms to all attending
	EC




· Renumeration for previous secretary:
JW has serviced two meetings and is generally thought to have done an excellent job. There was widespread support for the proposal that he should be paid for the work that he has done. 
Some misunderstanding had arisen over whether a letter should have been received from the LAF before any further action could be taken. 
The group supported the proposal that a payment should be made, possibly in the form of an honorarium.
	To speak with Anthony Chadley
To write to EC on behalf of the LAF, recommending payment
	EC
JB



The meeting closed at 5.10pm.
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